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Australian Endurance Riders Association Inc.
	AERA Agenda
	11 – 12 November 2017. 



Meeting Notes
Date: 
11 November 2017 – meeting commenced at 9.00 am (technology difficulties) and finished at 6.20 pm. 

12 November 2017 – meeting commenced at 8.35 am and finished at 3.45 pm
Venue:
Quality Hotel Melbourne Airport, 265 Mickleham Road, Tullamarine, Melbourne, Victoria.
1. Welcome by President – Melanie Scott welcomed everyone to the meeting, particularly thanking everyone for participation in the teleconference meeting.  
2. Members Present
2.1.  AERA Delegates Present:  Melanie Scott (SA) (Chair), Ieva Peters (WA), Deb Jewell (WA), Gerard Bou (QLD), Steve Swan (QLD), Kim Moir (QLD), Kerry Spratt (NSW), Peter Bice (NSW), Alamdar Dastani (NSW), Pat Hodgetts (TAS), Jill Hawks (TAS), Sioux Reid (VIC), Tamara Atkinson (VIC)
2.2.  Apologies: Alamdar Dastani not in attendance for 11 November 2017
3. Registration of votes
Adult & Junior Riding Membership (AeraSpace, 21/2/2017) – includes life-time members
	23/10/17 
	Ordinary
	Junior
	Ad Int
	Jun Int
	Others
	Totals
	 
	
	2013
	2014
	2015
	2016
	Votes

	NSWERA
	399
	49
	20
	3
	18
	489
	30%
	NSWERA
	474
	471
	520
	494
	5

	QERA
	370
	42
	21
	3
	19
	455
	28%
	QERA
	531
	537
	526
	496
	5

	SAERA
	68
	3
	9
	1
	 
	81
	5%
	SAERA
	71
	65
	76
	81
	1

	TEERA
	171
	40
	 
	 
	8
	219
	14%
	TEERA
	224
	253
	260
	222
	3

	VERA
	175
	21
	8
	 
	7
	211
	13%
	VERA
	174
	191
	189
	194
	2

	WAERA
	134
	5
	 
	 
	15
	154
	10%
	WAERA
	141
	187
	190
	178
	2

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	Total
	1,615
	1,704
	1,761
	1,665
	18

	Totals
	1317
	160
	58
	7
	67
	1609
	 
	
	
	
	
	
	

	%
	81.9%
	9.9%
	3.6%
	0.4%
	4.2%
	 
	 
	
	
	
	
	
	


4. Previous Meeting Minutes
4.1.   Amendments to the Minutes of General Meeting held on 29 – 30 July 2017.
Amendment recorded re name of horse in Para 1 should read Georgie Girl.

Motion: 2017/11/01  Moved: Ieva Peters, Tamara Atkinson. 

That the Minutes of General Meeting of 28/29 July 2017, with amendments as noted, are accepted.

Carried.

4.2.   Amendments to the Minutes of the Teleconference Meeting held on 19 October 2017.

Amendment to reflect that Sioux Reid left the meeting at 9.40pm not 7.40 pm as had been recorded.

Note that Hotair Conferencing did not charge for this event due to delay in starting.

Motion: 2017/11/02  Moved:  Steve Swan / Peter Bice
That the Minutes of the General Meeting by teleconference of 19 October 2017, with amendments as noted, are accepted.

Carried.

5. Matters Arising from the Minutes (from Action Sheet)
5.1.   IVT Forms
Problems have occurred with Pat Hodgetts having access to data to allow for reporting on Horse Welfare issues.  A reminder was sent to all DA Secretaries on 14 September 2017 to ensure that all forms relating to IVT must be uploaded to AeraSpace as soon as possible following the ride.  
All data has been entered on AeraSpace and is tabled on AeraSpace.  Data entry is improving; further discussion about what data is available on AeraSpace and the reports that can be accessed to support reporting.

5.2. Motion   Moved: Steve Swan /  Melanie Scott  

That AERA pay costs for Ieva Peters to attend the TEERA State Championships as test event for TQ18.  Carried.
5.3. Motion:    Moved: Steve Swan /  Melanie Scott  

That  Emma McConnell as recommended by WAERA be accredited as an AERA vet, having met all criteria.  Carried.

6. Works in progress – update reports

6.1.  
 Archives

“The Little Black Book” is in the process of being scanned so that the historical records of the AERA are not lost.  Ongoing task undertaken by Kerry Spratt. Kerry will endeavour to have part of this completed for the next meeting.

7. President’s Report
President Report November 2017

Well another four months has passed and with the Quilty off my plate I thought the AERA work load might ease up.  Not so. I am going to single out a few key people here.  

I need to thank Kim Moir who is new at the AERA table this year and has taken on a massive portfolio and really has committed and been a huge help to me.  

Steve Swan continues to punch above his weight, AERASPACE would be more than enough for one person but he also looks after treasury and I know is grateful to Deb Edwards for her expertise here.  I also thank Steve who ends up as my sounding board often.  

Please do not forget all that Tom Mc Cormack continues to do for the AERA, at this time in the AERASPACE timing system area, countless hours and many weekends, including driving to Queensland and back with the units, flights to Tasmania and on it goes.  There are others on committee who will always take my calls and help me thrash things out, you know who you are, thank you.  

Simon Bain has soldiered on in the vet liaison space and it is not always easy. Simon is also hitting a few brick walls with some veterinary education plans.  We as an organization need to invest more energy and money in this area.

The difference between FEI rules with regard to mandatory horse rest periods and the total absence of the same for AERA has caught a number of horse and riders out this year.  I know the EA Endurance Committee will have some suggestions about this.  Ironically, some of these horses have done a ride contrary to the FEI rules and lost their mileage, all the effort and no reward.

One of my frustrations with AERA is the constant penny pinching as we do have finite and limited sources of income, only to have other parts of the cog that is endurance in Australia throw back that we should just pay for this and pay for that.  Everyone that sits at the AERA table IS AERA and I would like to think you all have a rudimentary understanding of the finite nature of our resources and the cost of things.  The AERASPACE timing system being a case in point.  It is often compared to the systems used by some endurance overseas.  For example, in the UAE this year on my visit the horses had a tracking system on them and the riders had another individual system.  This technology is not cheap for a club that has 1600 members.  I am proud of what we have developed for a price and it has certainly made running the various gates at Quilties a less stressful task.  Further I would like to think that sitting at the AERA meeting and being the holder of documentation supporting those meetings you all felt able to defend and support the decision making.  Divisions need to consider delegates ability to contribute when they fill the AERA delegate portfolio.  Being part of a committee means collaboration and compromise and support and fundamentally a separation of responsibilities to your division or the AERA.  I have reported elsewhere on the constitution but this is one of the reasons this work is so important and cannot afford to be lost in the humdrum everyday sorting of little issues in our sport.

In this same space I did find (thanks again to Tom McCormack) an old AERA strategic plan which Kim will circulate to you all soon.  Given declining membership and the changing environment in which our sport operates it is important to spend some time reviewing our goals.  

Thanks for entrusting me with the job.

Melanie

8. State Reports
8.1.   NSWERA Report
Dear AERA members, 

Since the last meeting NSWERA had good number of rides which included the state championships which was well received and the last ride for the year is on 28/29 Oct.

There was an initiative in place between NSWERA and VERA to form a friendly competition 80kms ride named “BORDER CUP”. This ride will be held annually at dual affiliated rides between the two states. 

NSWERA is holding Ride organisers workshop in early November and also working on holding new comers weekend to the sport workshop and training event, this initiative is placed with the financial support from NSW office of sport. 

We at NSWERA work on to keep the sport alive by moving it in the forward direction in hope of increasing the membership and deliver positive friendly environment to all competitors and crew.

Wishing all states a safe, healthy and happy spring.

Alam Dastani

RO’s workshop was cancelled due to lack of attendance.
CS workshop was well attended (10) and well received – thanks to G.  This was funded through govt funding.
8.2.   QERA Report
A great problem that QERA has is that there are more ride organisers wanting to run events than our calendar can cope with making the calendar set out problematic. There are still as many RO's trying to run "open" events as there are vaccinated only events. This causes some argey bargey from time to time with those that hold traditional ride dates and those that wish to run an "open" event in a similar timeframe. 

QERA's ride calendar policy was re-written in conjunction with RO's earlier this year. That outcome is not accepted as good policy by some. The realities are that whilst we may have a very full calendar and could make it even fuller, there aren't enough rider numbers to spread across all those potential events evenly. We have had smaller than usual rider numbers at some rides this year. It is easy to blame that specifically on vaccination status though that doesn't tell the full story. Some rides are more popular than others and when you add in rides closer together riders can pick and choose more easily which ride is closer to them or appeals to them for whatever reason. 

There is little doubt that QERA members have by the majority vaccinated their horses. That doesn't mean that those who haven't don't get a say, so the debate continues. With our AGM approaching there will most likely be changes to our landscape again and we shall await what happens next year.

Financially QERA is floating along ok. We certainly aren't in a super strong position but everything is functioning well. We are still supported via government grants for the next few years although reporting on that to government gets harder and harder and the grant amounts are not what they used to be. There are many sporting associations competing for the same dollar. We are very grateful that we have that help along the way.

As it has been for some time the focus of QERA MC is often Hendra related issues. This does make it difficult at times to concentrate on getting other things done. I know that my committee gets worn down by the constant barrage of disagreements within our membership and what they expect our MC to do. Our MC is often the subject of less than flattering critiques of their work. I do feel that many people within our sport have little idea how difficult it can be to fulfill obligations thrust upon them in the role of a committee member. A problem I'm sure all MC's around the country can relate to.

The 2019 TQ committee has started their plans for the event in earnest and we look forward to seeing the negotiations take place for this. QERA shall take a larger part in the preparations for this ride. It shall be good to have  TQ back in Qld. 

Whichever way our AGM goes, next year QERA will have a very full calendar of events. Even amidst the ever present dark clouds that some wish to focus on members at the end of the day just want to ride. So we do our best to allow them to.

Gerard Bou

8.3.   SAERA Report
SAERA President Report

Our 2017 ride calendar is about to end with an affiliated ride in Victoria (Dergholm) in a couple of weeks. Our State Championships were a couple of weeks ago run at Mundulla in the South East of SA, again affiliated with Victoria. Last year at Mil Lel (outskirts of Mt Gambier) there was a burst of comradery with the Victorians and a desire to run an interstate series of team events covering three or four rides either side of the border. We discussed it at length but it hasn’t gone far. The truth of the matter is both SA and Vic are struggling for rides to fill their calendar and any dual affiliations should be welcome. Not everyone agrees but I think for the moment they are a good idea. 

Our State Champs were supported better than expected thanks to a good crowd of Victorians. The course left a bit to be desired but mainly due to the fact that if you wandered too far off the verge you sunk to your hocks in mud. Yours truly went down a couple of weeks before and got bogged as well. Its been a good lesson and I think that country is better as an autumn ride rather than a spring. Most of the prizes went over the border – payback for Dergholm two years ago when we pinched all theirs.

Congratulations to Martin Mizzi whose horse won the event and looked jaw dropping the next day.

TQ17 – South Australia hosted the 2017 Quilty this year at Wirrina Cove. I don’t want to dwell on it but just to make a few points:

1. Overall I think it was a success – the course, the venue – all went well on the face of it.

2. Behind the scenes TQ17 took an enormous personal toll. As per usual, well out from D day there was a busload of volunteers on the committee but by the time of the event it was down to a dedicated 3 or 4 people who paid a heavy price for this commitment – enough said.

3. I have been involved in varying degrees in quite a few Quiltys over the years and all I can say is we are slow learners. Every year the wheel gets reinvented and the lack of continuity or rolling wisdom is as ever. G had a good suggestion of AERA having a container which travels the country and in it is all the wherewithal and wisdom that is required to run a Quilty. I think also there needs to be personal continuity with 3 to 4 TQ17 members contributing to TQ18 etc

4. The other thought I had was that “has the Quilty done its time as a travelling road show?” Should we establish a permanent course that’s as central as possible and leave it there – Broken Hill? Yunta? Deniliquin?

5. The hospital ran well, no deaths, minimal dramas run by Robyn Mather and Sandra Harbison. I think that the treatment team needs to be thought about very carefully. Interesting change of staffing this year. There are few vets in Australia who really know their job in the hospital but plenty who think they do. Think about it and plan carefully.

South Australia has finally splashed out and bought a new ride trailer which has been a long time coming – at an approximate cost of $24,000. It still needs some final tweaking and decoration with logos etc but it should last another 20 years or so. It does concern me how people look after stuff – the trailer already has some dings and scratches and we have already lost stuff out of it. I think the entire membership need to assume some ownership and care for it.

Whilst discussing decoration of the new trailer, the committee has been discussing the SAERA logo. We hope to have logo mark II out and ready by the AGM. Also in the “new and updated” arena, the committee have also instigated a new website. Again I think it will all be up and running by the AGM.

Next year’s dates have been set with the usual three week gaps and I am pleased to see a sprinkling of new courses and ride organisers poking their heads up. Putting rides on for the first time takes a lot and we should all make an effort to support and encourage them and think twice before you unload your criticism.

That pretty much covers it. We are approaching the AGM and there are a few experienced people on the committee planning to step down. I hope not too many do because we may face a lack of “rolling wisdom” like Quilty organisers.

But we also desperately need new faces and ideas at the committee table so if you feel you can contribute, please hold your hand up – your committee needs you.

Bill Harbison

President SAERA.

October 2017

8.4.   TEERA Report 
Winter seems to have at last given way to a welcome sunny spring. During the off season Tom McCormack held a CS workshop which well attended and well received by most CS and some of the SMC. 

End of August saw the 2017 endurance rides resume after a two month winter break but number of entries are still down on previous years although overall membership is slightly up (219). Only two rides left for the year.

TEERA have purchased the AERA electronic timing system and used it for the first time at the State Championship ride. Tom set it up and several members assisted. Will need a few practical sessions and operator training days to familiarise a crew for this. TEERA will also have to purchase alternative power sources such as batteries, as not all ride bases have mains power. Generators, extension cords, surge protectors and 10-15 amp adapters will be required. One of the units mal-functioned (fried?) and to be returned to Peter Johnston. What is the warranty cover? Will need to be insured for theft etc.

Manual for operation etc. –Tom still working on this.

The State Championship ride was the trial TQ18 ride and although there were no major problems it highlighted the need for more volunteers and backup for key persons. The ride base person was sick which put extra load on others who in turn “ran out of steam”. See reports from TQ18.

Upon advice from AERA the SMC have worked with TQ18 and expanded the Terms of Reference (based on TQ15 paperwork).  Pat Lamprey and Diana Caroll are the 2 TEERA representatives and Pat Hodgetts is the AERA rep. President Wendy Rand attended two meetings and all is working well. The annual awards dinner is to be held 9th December and we have requested the 10,000km scrolls/certificated be available for presentation.

8.5.   VERA  Report
I will start with the negatives, and follow with the positives. As you are no doubt aware we have had a bit of angst in the membership of late, which came to a dramatic conclusion at our SMC meeting in October. Unfortunately, our President Simon Thomas, and committee member Kasey Thomas have both resigned from committee, due to constant harassment by certain parties. They were made to feel that their contributions to the sport were hindering, rather than progressing the sport in Victoria, and have left so the sport can go in the direction it should. In the interim, Sandy Little is now President, until our AGM. 

Some of you would have seen an anonymous letter that was sent around Australia to private emails, and we as SMC apologise for the breach of privacy for this to happen, and bring the sport of endurance into disrepute. We have forwarded this on to our Independent Disciplinary Committee, for them to work out what is appropriate. 

Now to the positives. We have a good start to the calendar for next year, starting with training rides in February, and trying to work out the endurance rides on offer so it works for both Vic and SA. We are also trying to fit in a qualifying ride for the TQ, so as many people as possible can try for their buckle in Tasmania. 

Ride attendance has been the usual high numbers for Vic. We did recently lose the very last ride in November, but it looks to have been replaced within two days of word going out. A big thank you to those that are volunteering to keep the rides flowing for all of us. 

Tamara Atkinson

Letter to VERA SMC acknowledging difficulties and offering support. 
8.6.   WAERA Report
The WAERA season is almost at an end with one ride to be run, down in the beautiful wine region of WA at Margaret River. It has been a great year with many ups and downs that go with running rides. Numbers have been on the low side at some rides not too sure why. Looking forward to the 2018 season, the ride calendar is coming along nicely with many rides confirmed and some new venues for rides and some old one’s rising up again from the past.

Our state champs have been run and won, the entries were on the low side with only 8 entered the 160km 50% completion and 23 for the 80km with a 80+% completion…Well done to all. By all accounts the course was challenging but fair and enjoyed by all who rode. All the horses looked well and happy the next morning for the BC judging. Worthy winners received some lovely trophies and prizes, well sponsored by some great local businesses. 

With 2020 not that far away, it will be WAERA’s turn to host the Tom Quilty Gold Cup ride once again. The SMC have received 4 EOI to host the TQ and we are in the process of looking at prospective venues and will make a decision in the near future. Seems like a long way off, but as we all know time flies by so quickly and it will be here before we know it.

Deb Jewell

WAERA Pres.

9. Treasurer’s Report
Treasurer’s reports as included in the agenda.

Our financial affairs are following the usual annual ebbs and flows.

Some things worth noting:

Memberships

	
	2015
	2016
	2017

	NSWERA
	540
	514
	491

	QERA
	524
	511
	455

	SAERA
	75
	81
	81

	TEERA
	266
	223
	219

	VERA
	188
	197
	211

	WAERA
	182
	174
	154

	Total
	1775
	1700
	1611


They are declining, which means less income. Our $1 rise to membership affiliation fees for 2017 has compensated for the income dip relative to that, but of course does nothing to solve the problem of the actual decline.
Insurance

Our PA insurance (for members) is a straight swap – what we collect from members, we pay to NMGW. So it has $0 balance – no profit, no loss.

Our other insurance categories are different, as we pay (set) fees, which we then recover from different relative recipients. 

If we look at this Budget Summary (as included on the agenda and copies provided), which has figures included till early Oct, you can get some idea of where we are:
Our Public Liability Recovery, doesn’t (recover).

This year PL Recovery has a total income of           $44,796

And our PL expense is 



     $60,484

Leaving a shortfall of



     $15,688

This is not something we can continue with, so I propose we adjust our recovery fees. 
Quilty

We’re doing a cost analysis of the TQ over a 6 year cycle. So far, only 2016 and 2017 have real numbers, the other years are projections. So over a 6-year cycle, based on the projected figures, we lose about $9 per year.

Arrows

The new arrows will, by the time of the meeting, be at our distribution base, ready to go.

Here they are –
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Steve Swan

Motion: 2017/11/05.  Moved: Steve Swan /Peter Bice
That the Treasurer’s Report is accepted. 
Carried. 

9.1. Affiliation Fees

Delegates accepted the Treasurer’s recommendation that the AERA would not increase affiliation fees for 2018.

9.2. AERA Bookkeeper – Review of Position and Contract

Steve advised that he has discussed this position with Deb Edwards and the new contract will apply until 31 December 2019
10. National Ride Entry Statistics 2016.  (Source: AeraSpace.)
Data as at 01/11/2017





Data as at end 2016

	Division
	Endurance

	Training

	Intro

	FEI

	Total


	NSWERA

	1064

	690

	825

	24

	2603


	QERA

	1007

	837

	410

	45

	2299


	SAERA

	355

	146

	158

	-

	659


	TEERA

	537

	293

	87

	-

	917


	VERA

	419

	244

	172

	-

	835


	WAERA

	392

	306

	259

	-

	957


	Totals

	3774

	2516

	1911

	69

	8270



	
	Division

Endurance

Training

Intro

FEI

Total

NSWERA

1268

803

883

41

2995

QERA

1237

931

484

42

2694

SAERA

245

196

292

-

733

TEERA

526

329

93

-

948

VERA

637

311

136

-

1084

WAERA

352

297

344

-

993

Totals

4265

2867

2232

83

9447




11. Portfolio Reports
11.1. AERA Registrar Report (Jo Bailey)

Database

Still working on missing data for email requests and any other issues as they arise, getting there slowly but surely.

Quilty Scrolls

Could a cut off date for TQ 2018 scrolls be decided upon at this meeting, preference would be for approx. 8 weeks prior to event to allow for embroidery and engraving etc.

Rider Scrolls

WA, QLD, TAS and NSW have been in contact and their 10,000km rider scrolls will be presented in near future, I have not heard from VIC yet and SA were presented at TQ 2017.

11.2. AeraSpace (Steve Swan)

The program is working well. 

We resolved some data issues to do with date recording of horse registrations, initially in relation to data importations, and relating to the dates that registrations happened/were recorded. This has now given us accurate reporting, not only of horses’ records, but also of the number of registrations done by the DA registrars, and therefore of the fees the DA’s need to pass on to AERA.

I thank all the registrars for their patience in this regard, and especially for helping us resolve the issue. They have now verified the database results against their hard copy records, and the correlation is excellent. Please note that this was a large part of VERA’s late payments, which should now be back on track.
EoY Update

We have a reasonable list of modifications to do for our End of Year update, but none are big, time consuming issues. I hope to have that ready for release before Xmas. I have held off including Online Nominations, not due to the setup costs, which will be reasonably small, but because of the extra $3 (average) per rider entry it will add to the Ride Organiser’s cost. 
ETS

TEERA and QERA have their new systems and have both used them successfully. We are still waiting on orders from the other DA’s. Our $9,900 sale price has turned out to be about $500 below cost, as a few other overlooked/forgotten components that had not been included now have been. 

We are half way through manufacturing another Half System, so it will be available as soon as ordered. AERA, as you know, will have a Half system, so this will be ours till the next division buys one, then we’ll make another for AERA.

Steve Swan
11.3. Chief Stewards and TPRs (Gerard Bou)

Recent course provided in NSW – opportunity to look at decisions made and how rules are being applied; reminder that rules do not stand alone and will be considered with regard to other factors. WAERA will offer this training this next year and will offer this bi-annually.
G to be promoted as the contact person to support decision-making – info to DA’s. 
11.4. National Veterinary Panel (Simon Bain and Pat Hodgetts)
AERA Vet Liaison Report November 2017

Simon Bain BVSc MANZCVS

There are a few things happening on the endurance veterinary front and I will detail these in my report.

On the endurance veterinary education front it is apparent that physical face to face presentations re, for example, the training of treatment vets is a less efficient way in terms of reaching the optimal number in a defined time frame and in economic terms compared to modern distance education techniques.  AERA has access to a teleconference facility which can be shared with the vets and webinar programs with facilities available for this through Horse SA.  

Hendra continues to be a hot topic.  The Gatton Veterinary Hospital, part of UQ, has recently released a statement that it will only treat horses that are Hendra vaccinated or have a 48 hour exclusion test.  
The relatively recent occurrence of positive swabs in both cases involving caffeine and its metabolites is cause for concern.  However it is good to know that these are being detected.  I remember attending an AERA meeting not so long ago when we discussed the importance of collecting urine samples in addition to bloods.
There has been no recent discussion on Ozendurovet re mandatory rest periods following metabolic and irregular gait vet-outs.

11.5. Medication Control (Dorte Colja)

Swabbing

Updated kit use list attached.

I have some issues with communication between EA and swabbing Stewards, there seem to be a disconnect that I am trying to get sorted. At the moment there are too few refresher courses held, quite a few stewards are overdue for updates, so far everyone has had accreditation extended. I still haven’t been able to attend any refresher courses, but will hopefully be able to as soon as EA has one on the calendar.

There has been an issue with the swabbing Steward that VERA usually uses at events, I will ask VERA to use a Steward from another state or contact Equestrian Victoria’s Swabbing Branch Officer Jan Smith, jancsmith@bigpond.com, for her to put request for swabbing out to the Victorian EA Stewards.  There should be another VERA Swabbing Steward accredited in the near future, but this steward cannot swab events where the steward has conflict of interest, such as being a rider in the event or own/train horse entered.
11.5.1. Adverse Analytical Finding Wingello, NSW
Melanie Scott provided a summary of actions undertaken by AERA from notification of this swabbing result in July 2017 (during Quilty week) to current situation as we have been advised by NSWERA and including reference to correspondence from the members’ legal representative. 
Kerry Spratt provided a summary of events from NSWERA’s perspective.  

For NSWERA SMC this is an ongoing issue as the members have now requested an appeal of the decision reached by the IDP.  It was noted that there had been no contest or argument about the positive result; the dispute has been about how it has come about with evidence provided that a readily available horse supplement was proved to contain caffeine, contrary to its labelling.
11.6. Insurance Advisor (Melanie Scott) 
Each year the bulk of our PA claims are not from incidents at rides, they are training accidents.

No other horse sport offers 24 hour 7 day a week PA to their members.

Our PA is optional and the numbers taking the PA option is decreasing while the claims are going up.  So the PA insurance fee has to go up.

Another common misunderstanding is the purpose of day membership – it will not cover an individual for their medical expenses and loss of income.  Day membership is public liability insurance (think like 3rd party property on your car).

Melanie

Motion: 2017/11/06.  Moved: Steve Swan /Melanie Scott
That we accept the AFA Insurance offer of $125 per senior member and of $32 per junior member as offered by NMGW for personal accident, with a 10% admin fee to AERA added. 
Voting: NSWERA – yes; QERA – yes; SAERA – yes; TEERA – yes; VERA – yes; WAERA – yes. Carried
Note that with 10% admin fee this will equate to $138 and $36 respectively. States to be advised on acceptance of policy for 2018.

11.7. Governance and Policy
11.7.1. AERA Constitution
Constitution Sub Committee Report November 2017

Essentially this committee has not reconvened since the July AERA meeting, with the chair of the subcommittee being away.

I did have some conversations with other bodies/people about their dealings with constitutional change and was directed to the ATHRA (Australian Trail Horse Riding Association) constitution which is relatively new and brief and addresses some of our key issues.  I have also spent many hours at John Mullins suggestion looking at Australian Sports Commission suggestions but struggled to fit our constitution into the model.

The subcommittee has agreed to proceed utilising John Mullins.  I would like any AERA members with interest to read the last draft which is the work of the subcommittee and the ATHRA constitution to offer suggestions, as it is my intention to use the ATHRA constitution to offer Mr Mullins some guidance as to what we are after in terms of a quote for work.  These two documents are sent separately.

Melanie Scott

Attachments

ATHRA Constitution

AERA Constitution 160517

Motion: 2017/11/07.  Moved: Kerry Spratt / Sioux Reid
That we give the current constitution to John Mullins with instruction to develop a final version for adoption, in collaboration with the AERA Sub-committee.  
Voting:  NSWERA – yes;  QERA – yes; SAERA – yes; TEERA – yes; VERA – yes; WAERA – yes.  Carried. 

11.7.2. Policy, Strategic Planning, Restructure
The most recent  version of the Strategic Plan available was for period 2001 – 2004; this will be circulated for discussion at march meeting. Kerry to search for more recent version.

11.7.2.1. Child Protection Policy
Opportunities for all divisions to access resources on-line for training PBTR – policy template.
Kim to look at policy from perspective of adoption of policy for AERA

11.8. National Ride Standard
Review of CS report to include opportunity to report any variance from standard – G
Steve – additions re track information, weather. Reviewed form to go to Tamara to advance to all states.
11.9. Tom Quilty Gold Cup

11.9.1. 2017 Wirrina Cove, South Australia

Much to our surprise the TQ17 account has finished with a small profit. Being such a small state and Committee and struggling to obtain sponsors, our main goal was to break even or at least minimise losses.

Our Sponsorship coordinator worked hard to persuade reluctant businesses to come on board with some success.

Due to her efforts and the careful accounting of our Treasurer and the many volunteer hours provided by our Committee, we have returned a small profit, which should be around $2000.

We were fortunate to have a seed fund in the Bank from TQ11 to get the ball rolling and we are pleased to report this has also been returned in full for the TQ23 Committee to make use of. It was essential to have this money to get the Event preparations underway.

A detailed financial report will be forwarded to the next AERA meeting.

Jean Sims

Event Director TQ17

11.9.2. 2018 – Scotsdale, Tasmania

We have run the Tasmanian State Championships from Santarina Park, over the proposed Tom Quilty 2018 track on the weekend of 6th, 7th and 8th October, 2017. We had 35 horses do the 160km, with 45.7% completion rate, and 33 horses do the 95km elevated ride. Helen Spencer was our Head Vet, Tom McCormack, the Chief Stewart and Ieva Peters helping with administration. We used the electronic time, without too many problems. We are still get feed back on how things went, what was good, what could be done better etc.

Ride Base 
· A trial run of camp site allocations was run at the State Championships. Some fine tuning still needs to be done. We will do another trial run of camp site allocations at the Easter Marathon.

· Repair work is continuing on the permanent structures.

· Upgrading of some of the toilets needs to be carried out.

· Lighting of the arena and strapping area needs to be a lot better than what we had for the State Championships. We are looking into what we can hire to light these areas.

· A PA system is required on the ride base. Looking into getting somebody do the PA work with their on PA system.

· Going to use the local Lions Club tent for the Volunteers.

· Marquees are going be hired for the Vet Hospital and Entries/Presentation/general shelter.

· Looking into improving mobile reception/internet access.

· Ride Base will open on the 1st October, 2018.

· No dogs will be allowed on the ride base.

· We hope to have a ride base map available soon.

Track 
· We have sorted out the slight distance problems we had with the track.

· The legs need to be remapped, which will be carried out shortly. 

· Alternative tracks have been worked out in case we have climatic problems. 

Committee 2017/2018
	President
	Graham Bucknell
	Other Committee Persons:


	

	Vice Presidents


	Greg Burford (Senior Vice President)
	Donna Venn, Pat Hodgetts (AERA Rep), Pat Lamprey (TEERA Rep)

	
	Diana Carroll
(TEERA Representative)
	Additional TQ18 Members:


	

	Secretary
	Megan a'Campo


	Tim Jensen, Annette Farrell, Tara Nichlason (Minute Secretary)

	Treasure
	Tetsje Elgersma
	Public Officer
	Megan a'Campo


Officials 
· Head Veterinarian:

Helen Spencer

Treatment Vet:

Still to be appointed
· Chief Steward:

Tom McCormack 
Event Director:

Still to be appointed

Biosecurity 
· We are going to use the biosecurity protocol that was used for TQ17.

· The required alterations to protocol to personalize it for TQ18 are currently being done.

· We are still to appoint a Biosecurity Officer.

Risk Management Policy 
· We will be using the AERA’s Risk Management Policy.

· Greg Burford will be looking after the risk management requirement for TQ18

Ride Fees 
· Entry Fee:
$550

· Vet Leave:
$25

· Camping Site:
$60 per site (no powered sites)

Entries

· Pre ride nominations open:
 2nd April, 2018.

· Pre ride nominations close:
31st August, 2018.

· Payment in full:

28th September, 2018.

· Pre ride nominations are for the rider. The rider must be qualified.

· With the pre ride nomination a deposit of $300 is required.

· If pre ride nomination is done after the 31st August, 2018, a late fee of $100 will apply.

· Payment in full of ride entry, vet fee and camp site fee is due by the 28th September, 2018.

· If payment in full is done after the 28th September, 2018, an additional charge of $100 will apply.

· Final entries 4th October, 2018 (still to be finalized).

· A refund will only be given with the presentation of a veterinary certificate for the horse or a doctor’s certificate for the rider.

· $100 of the ride fee is Non refundable.

Website 
Our website is up and running www.tomquilty2018.com.au 
Merchandise 
· Trish Smith is overseeing merchandise

· Rugby Tops were purchased by committee members to show people what the merchandise would look like. We all modeled them at the State championships, with great feedback.

· The final decisions on merchandise will be made shortly.

Volunteers 
· We have just appointed a volunteer coordinator, Raylene Taylor.

· More local and interstate people are expressing interest in volunteering. 

11.9.2.1. CS Report from Test Case (Tasmanian State Championships)

Tasmanian State Championships [Tom Quilty Gold Cup Test Ride] Scottsdale 7th October 2017

Chief Stewards Report

	Ride Name:
	Tasmanian State Championships
	 Date: 7th October 2017
	Location: Scottsdale Tasmania

	Chief Steward
	Tom McCormack
	Asst Chief Steward
	Pat Lamprey

	Asst Chief Stewards
	Mark Dunn, Chris Davis (Probationary)

	Head Vet:
	Dr. Helen Spencer
	Asst. Head Vet:
	Dr. Pat Hodgetts

	Line Vets:
	Dr. Khyle Stewart, 
Dr. Colleen Stewart
	Treatment Vet:
	Dr. Khyle Stewart


Introduction

Despite only 60 odd horses greeting the starter in both rides, the ride was very successful. The event hosted the Tasmanian State Championships for 2017 and was the test ride for next year’s Tom Quilty Gold Cup to be conducted at the same venue. The TQ18 test aspect of the ride was invaluable and highlighted some areas where improvement is needed prior to the Tom Quilty, which I will discuss in this report.

TQ18 Committee

It will come as no surprise to anyone, to hear that the TQ18 Organising Committee is relatively small in number as this is the norm in the majority of smaller states and even some of the larger states. But their commitment as a group to deliver a quality Tom Quilty in 2018 is undeniable. 

Administration

TEERA and the TQ18 have competent administrators, who ensured the pre-ride administration functioned smoothly. Ieva Peters provided a helping hand on the weekend and Ieva’s input was warmly welcomed. I believe the co-operative effort of the AERA and TQ18 Administrators will ensure a smooth event. 

The ride day office was conducted out of the “Elders van’ which is a purpose built Clearing Sale mobile office and well appointed. It was placed in the Vet ring. This will be repeated for TQ18.

Ride Base

Amenities

The Ride base has minimal infrastructure which will need to be supplemented by hired marquees, toilets, showers and light towers for TQ18. 
Catering and Trade Stalls

A dedicated area has been identified and will be set aside for trade stalls, but the occupants will need to be self-sufficient for power as no mains power will be available to trade stalls or campers. 
Public Address System

No PA system was used at the Ride. The committee will need to ensure a public address system is operating for TQ18. However, the challenge for the committee is to ensure that the PA can be heard clearly over the majority of the ride base whilst at the same time causing zero disruption to horses. Almost every TQ Committee fails in this aspect, with the PA being either too loud or too soft.

Campsites

A significant number of the campsites will be on cleared country and when compared with the campsites provided at recent TQ events, some will find the sites a little rough and uneven. It is not exactly clear how many campsites will be available as more land is still to be cleared for TQ18. 

A couple of Port-a-loos may be needed at the farthest campsites, and these will need to be cleaned regularly.

Vet Ring

The Vet ring is located in the rodeo arena and has a sand base similar to the TQ16 Lexton vet ring. The trot out lanes stood up well to the traffic on the weekend. It is envisaged that 10 vetting lanes can be established and with an expected field of 100 – 130 horses, this should suffice apart from perhaps the usual Leg 1 crush.

A minimum of 2 modern light towers (with individually adjustable lights) will need to be hired in to illuminate the vet ring and provide some ambient lighting to the strapping area and campsites. 

Strapping Area

The strapping area will need to be enlarged for TQ18 and more area has already been identified. 
Vet Hospital

The Vet hospital was a marquee located at the rear of the rodeo arena and only a short walk from the vet ring. The marquee was not overly large and perhaps a slightly bigger and taller marquee should be considered for TQ18. There is a possibility that mains power will be available to the Vet Hospital, alternatively a dedicated generator will be needed. 

Ride Day process.

The Ride Committee utilised Tassie’s newly purchased AERA Electronic Timing System.

The system performed well, with minimal issues and the riders took to it like ducks to water. 

Arrival Gate

We utilised a fully glassed in van as the arrival gate and this ran on mains power from a nearby source. The location of the Arrival Gate would remain for TQ18. 

Time Gate

Here we used a 3m x 3m pop up with the logbooks handed out at the time gate. This was powered by mains power emanating from the Elders van which was plugged into mains power. 

Departure Gate

Here we used a 3m x 3m pop up and we were powered by a designated generator. Again, this location would not change for TQ18.

The Course

To the best of my knowledge, the course was well received by the riders. The course was well marked with 1 person becoming lost on leg 1 and who subsequently withdrew. The only negative comment I heard regarding the course was that course water needs to be topped up more frequently. For TQ18 I suggest a designated person and vehicle have the responsibility of keeping water points topped up on course.

There was also a comment that the first 5-7 kms of Leg 5 was too technical, however, I understand that there are virtually no alternative options when you take rider and horse safety into consideration and look at the bigger picture.

Veterinary Team

Dr Helen Spencer was Head Vet and will also be for TQ18. Helen is also a current rider and so in some respects sees the veterinary process slightly different from some other non-riding vets.

At this ride, with the small number of 160 km entries, Helen decided to dispense with the traditional Compulsory Represent after Leg 3 and for the record, no horses became compromised.

Assisting Chief Stewards

I was ably assisted by Pat Lamprey and Mark Dunn who occupied the vet ring the majority of time. Mark also mentored Chris Davis during the ride. 

Summary

The 2017 Tasmanian State Championships and TQ18 test event was a success. Whilst the Santarena ride base lacks a lot of the glossy facilities of recent TQ events, it has a more traditional ride base feel about it. However this does not mean that it cannot serve as a TQ ride base, but rather that many facilities will need to be hired in, and TQ18 and TEERA should ensure that what is needed is hired.

The course (the most important aspect of the TQ) was well received by the riders and will require a modest amount of tweaking and refinement.

Tom McCormack

Chief Steward 2017 Tasmanian State Championships  

11.9.2.2. TQ 18 Biosecurity Policy

Adopted as per South Australia

11.9.2.3. TQ18 Agreement 

Ieva, Tom, Pat to teleconference to develop this by end of year. Action for next meeting.
11.9.3. 2019 – Queensland

11.9.3.1. TQ19 Event Director’s report


Report No 1: 2 November 2017

Process

The first meeting of the TQ19 Committee was held on 29 October 2017, immediately following the AGM and General Meeting of Stirling’s Crossing Endurance Club.

Committee

Liz Terry (QERA), Michael Shaw (QERA), Margaret Williams (SCEC), Ute Jordan (SCEC), Brian Maher (SCEC), Jenna Maher (SCEC), Kaylea Maher (SCEC), Ken Moir (SCEC), Julie Mohi (SCEC), Linda Lochtenberg  (SCEC), Olaf (Olly) Lochtenberg (SCEC), Jessica Langridge (SCEC), Jim Green (SCEC), Jamie Green (SCEC), Denise Green (SCEC),  Krysha Vreman (SCEC),  Gwen Bartolo (SCEC), Matthew Sample (SCEC), Steve Swan (AERA Advisor), Bob Sample (SCEC), Kim Moir (SCEC), Renee Dawkings (SCEC), Kane Kelso (SCEC), Leisa Collins (QERA Treasurer), Nev Badman (SCEC), Michael Crouch (SCEC).

Committee Chair: Kim Moir
Event Director: Matthew Sample Finances: Michael Crouch, Matthew Sample

Portfolio leads are aware of the need to have a team working together to ensure continuity and inclusion of all members.
Portfolio Reports

Ride Base

This has been used and has a lot to commend it, with modern toilet and shower block, a large undercover arena, laneways allowing for two way entry and departure of horses, and a grassed road verge before entry to the venue to allow for a competitive finish. 

Area can accommodate up to 250 camp sites with water to each site; an adjoining paddock can be developed to provide further camping areas. Discussions have indicated that work needs to be done to improve the trot out lanes and this will be scheduled to be done and ready for use at the Queensland State Championships in July 2018.

Course

The tracks in the Imbil Forestry will be explored to allow variety, challenge and safety.  Early discussions with the current managers of the forestry area will support access and information about planned logging.

Discussions about developing tracks, that are less well used, to reduce concussiveness are on the team’s agenda.

Risk Management and Biosecurity

The members of the TQ19 Committee are very aware of the need to have a biosecurity plan that will allow for safety and welfare of participants; they are aware of who needs to be involved in the development of this and will work to have plan in place according to the requirements of the TQ Event Standard.

Officials and Volunteers

At this stage our discussions about Officials was more about the protocols of how officials are appointed.  Accommodation was provided by Tent City for our recent FEI event and feedback from all officials, except one, was positive.  There is some motel accommodation in Imbil and at nearby tourist facilities.  We will discuss these options to ensure that adequate and appropriate accommodation is available.

Sponsorship, Media and Merchandise (SMM)

Stirling’s Crossing website is launched – www.stirlings.com.au - with information about the Endurance Club, the Arabian Stud and the Equestrian Complex.  We are keen to set up the website for TQ19, mindful that this would be done to minimise any impact on the TQ18 website and their promotions.

11.9.4. AERA Awards / AERA lifetime awards

Jody to be offered position as Awards and Trophy Coordinator with Kerry providing support as AERA advisor.

11.9.5. Pat Slater Cup

Replica cup has been purchased and has been sent to Jarred Pickering

11.9.6. Tom Quilty Gold Cup
Quotes to be sought for new contract for TQ18 Cup and further 2 years.

Specifications to be developed by Gerard Bou.
11.9.7. Tom Quilty Buckles

Motion that one Lwt buckle and a 1st mwt buckle go to Longreach Hall of fame to display with the cup Jill/ Peter carried
Motion: 2017/11/08.  Moved: Jill Hawks / Peter Bice
That a Lightweight buckle and 1st Middleweight buckle be sent to Longreach to display with the Tom Quilty Gold Cup.  Carried. 

12. Rule Changes
12.1. Rule Changes – Motions for second vote

12.1.1. Rule 5.1 leg lengths 
Motion: 2017/07/10.  Moved: VERA / WAERA
That the rule 5.1, table 6, rule 6.1 and table 9 be amended for the intermediate “maximum any leg km” from 40 km to 42 km. 
Voting:  NSWERA – yes;  QERA – yes; SAERA – yes; TEERA – yes; VERA – yes; WAERA – yes.  Carried. 

New rule as of 1 January 2018
12.1.2. Private property

Motion: 2017/07/11.  Moved: NSWERA/ WAERA
That a new rule be added as:

12.3  In consideration of an endurance event being approved by and affiliated with a DA, the Ride Organising Committee will not refuse entry to any person who is a member of a DA, unless there is legal justification for so doing.  

12.4  Where an endurance event venue or an part of the course is on private land, the Ride Organising Committee must ensure that no private property owner will refuse access to their property to any person who is a member of a DA unless there is a legal justification for so doing.

12.5  Any legal justification which is relied on by a Ride Organising Committee or a land owner to preclude any person from an endurance event in any way must be provided to the relevant DA management committee prior to the endurance event.
Voting:  NSWERA – yes;  QERA – yes; SAERA – no; TEERA – yes; VERA – yes; WAERA – yes.  Carried. 

New rule as of 1 January 2018

12.1.3. Rule changes discussed at Teleconference on 19 October 2017
Motion: 2017/10/01.  Moved:  Ieva Peters / Gerard Bou. 

That a new rule be added as 

a)  horses arriving from overseas for the purpose of participating in a single AERA affiliated endurance event (eg TQGC), are not required to have an AERA logbook but must show adherence to AERA rules on age, dentition and appropriate ride history for the ride entered.  The horse’s full ride history must be provided to the Ride Secretary before entry to the ride.  A day card must be used to record the horse’s veterinary parameters on the day of the ride.

b)  Horses arriving from overseas may only enter two AERA affiliated endurance events without an AERA logbook.  All AERA rules must be adhered to in applying for and gaining a logbook, including relevant requirements on age, dentition and riding history.

Motion: 2017/10/02.  Moved:  Steve Swan / Melanie Scott. 

That rule 14.1 be changed by addition to clause e) and addition of another clause to read 

e)  a treatment vet who shall be experienced in the treatment of performance horses and who will confirm their position on treating all horses attending the event

f) the nearest equine hospital which will accept a horse from the event requiring treatment on an after-hours basis and their protocol for treating all horses attending the event
Motion 2017/10/03 Steve Swan / Melanie Scott

That a new clause be added to Section Six of the AERA Rulebook 

16.5 
BIOSECURITY

a) Every Ride Organising Committee shall complete and implement a Biosecurity Plan, based on the current AERA Biosecurity statement, available to download from: www.aera.asn.au
b) The necessary biosecurity measures, which may include particular horse health requirements, shall be determined by the event Biosecurity officer in consultation with the Ride Organising Committee, the Head Veterinarian, the event Treatment Veterinarian, and must be advertised well prior to the event. The necessary measures will vary depending on:


i) the location of the event

ii) the location of the property on which an attending horse is located prior to the event

iii) the location of the property on which an attending horse will be travelling to after the event

iv) any specific requirements of the event treatment Veterinarian


v) any specific requirements of the Equine veterinary hospital nominated as per 14.1 e) and f).

c) The ROC shall not accept an entry for any horse that is affected by 14.1 e) and 14.1 f) and 16.5 b) 
Motion 2017/10/04 Moved Gerard Bou / 

That rule 38.1 c) be amended to read

38.1c) A fastened protective equestrian helmet (when mounted) in accordance with the current international equestrian competition standards.  

Motion 2017/10/05 Moved Gerard Bou / Melanie Scott 

That rule 57.4 be amended to read

The tack utilised on the head of a horse shall be appropriate to ensure the horse is controllable at all times by the use of reins
Motion 2017/10/06 Moved Gerard Bou / Melanie Scott 

That rule 23.2 be amended to read

i) Ensure that when dealing with children in any appeals, disputes, horse treatments or issues at the event that the responsible adult or another adult appointed by the responsible adult is present.  

Motion 2017/10/07 Moved Kim Moir / Ieva Peters

That Table 2 Definitions include

Responsible Adult - An adult person who is appointed by a parent or legal guardian to provide support and supervision of an unaccompanied junior rider at an event

Motion 2017/10/08 Moved Kim Moir / Gerard Bou

That rule 3.8 includes the clause

j) the presence of a parent or legal guardian to support all junior members in addition to counsel as per 3.8 c) 
Motion 2017/10/09 Moved Kim Moir /  Kerry Spratt

That Rule 26.3 I amended to read 

26.3 Every rider is responsible and accountable, unless compelling circumstances (eg junior riders) dictate otherwise for the 

a) behaviour of their support personnel, and

b) behaviour of all persons in their camp, 

c) appropriate containment of horse(s) and /or dog(s) in their camp, and 

d) appropriate supervision of children in their camp.
Motion 2017/10/10 Moved Kim Moir / Gerard Bou

That Rule 27.7 be amended to remove clause

c) adherence to Clause 27.7 9b) is not required if the rider is a full riding junior member of a DA as the ‘Junior Permission & Waiver Declaration’ was completed with the membership application and is valid for the calendar year.

Motion 2017/10/11 Moved Steve Swan / Tamara Atkinson

That the clause  

A rider in the Youth Division of an FEI Ride will not receive National Points / kilometers unless they are 18 years or older in the year of the ride and weigh a minimum of 73kgs i.e.no nation points / kilometers fro Lightweights and Juniors.  Note this rule does not apply if an AERA lightweight and AERA Junior Division is held at the same event.

be reinstated to the rule book as 21.1 e).

Consensus was that these rule changes could be voted on as a block
Voting: NSWERA – yes; QERA – yes; TEERA – yes; SAERA – yes; VERA – yes; WAERA - yes. Carried.
New rules as of 1 January 2018
12.2. Rule Changes – Motions for discussion and first vote

12.2.1  Amendment to rule 32  International Rider section
Discussion to amend Rule 32 to better accommodate International riders, which currently reads:

32.1 An international rider is a rider who is:

a) visiting Australia and not permanently residing in Australia

b) a current member of a National Endurance Federation /Organisation (AERA equivalent) in their home nation

c) not a current adult member or junior full riding member of a DA

Motion: 2017/11/09.  Moved: Gerard Bou / Melanie Scott
That the rule 32.1 be amended to remove clause b) so amended rule will read 
32.1  An international rider is a rider who is;

a) visiting Australia and not permanently residing in Australia, and 

b) not a current adult member of junior full riding member of a DA.
Voting:  NSWERA – no;  QERA – yes; SAERA – yes; TEERA – yes; VERA – yes; WAERA – no.  Carried. 

     Passed for second vote at next meeting
And:
32.2 To enter an AERA ride, the International rider shall:

a) provide proof of current membership of their National Endurance Federation/ Organisation, and not be subject to a current sanction by that organisation

b) be deemed a novice status rider subject to Clause 29, unless they provide proof of the successful completion of not less than 240 km in endurance rides in their home nation

c) pay a day membership for each ride they enter

d) be entitled to compete in an unlimited number of rides for a maximum period of 4 months from the date of the first ride entered.

Suggested change to clause 

32.2 a) to provide proof of ride history to satisfy the AERA rules on novice or open rider status and not be subject to any sanctions by any other Equestrian Federation or Organisation.
and to 
New Rule 27.3 a)
Rider who resides overseas may join a DA 

This discussion was not resolved at the meeting and delegates were asked to discuss with DA Management Committees to bring back to the next AERA meeting.  This proposed change is relevant to the new rule proposed relating to horses from overseas participating in AERA rides and having the option to have a logbook.
12.2.2 Action Item from July 2017 meeting allocated to Steve Swan

Motion to the existing rule 46 to read:

46. HORSE STATUS

46.1   Every horse is deemed to be of novice horse status unless the horse has satisfied the requirements to progress to endurance horse status as per Clause 46.4 and has been issued with an endurance horse logbook pursuant to Clauses 46.5 and 46.6.

46.2 A horse may compete indefinitely at novice horse status subject to Clause 47.

Motion: 2017/11/10.  Moved: Steve Swan / Gerard Bou
That the rule 46 Horse Status be amended to include a new clause: 

46.3   An application for a novice horse logbook shall not be processed by the DA unless and until: 

a) the horse has been identified by a microchip implant, and 

b) a complete veterinary identification (including any legible brands at the time of the veterinary inspection)has been completed and lodged with the DA, and

c) relevant processing fees have been paid to the DA.
Voting:  NSWERA – no;  QERA – yes; SAERA – abstain; TEERA – abstain; VERA – abstain; WAERA – abstain.  
The motion was lost on the first vote. 

Consensus that we take this back to DA’s or to put to AGM. 

12.2.3  Amendment put forward by Pat Hodgetts
The rational for this amendment is that this rule was in the original rule book.

Motion: 2017/11/11.  Moved: Pat Hodgetts / Kim Moir
That the rule 15 Vet to Horse Ratio be amended to include a new clause: 

15.3  For rides of 120 kms or more a separate additional treatment veterinarian is required to be present at the ride base.    
Voting:  NSWERA – yes;  QERA – yes; SAERA – yes; TEERA – yes; VERA – yes; WAERA – yes. Carried 

    Passed for second vote at the next meeting. 
12.2.4 Moved NSWERA 

That Rule 26.8 Attendance at the pre-ride briefing is recommended for all riders and is mandatory for novice riders. Non- attendance at the pre-ride briefing is not an excuse for failure to comply with a specific ride requirement communicated at the pre-ride briefing. 

Be amended to read: 

26.8 Attendance at the pre-ride briefing is mandatory for all riders.    Non-attendance by any endurance rider at the pre-ride briefing is not an excuse for failure to comply with a specific ride requirement communicated at the pre-ride briefing. 

The suggested wording returns the rule to what it was before this rule book.

Concerns that to make this mandatory will be difficult to police.
Motion: 2017/11/12.  Moved: NSWERA / WAERA
That Rule 26.8 be amended to read

“Attendance at the pre-ride briefing is mandatory for all riders. Non-attendance at the pre-ride briefing is not an excuse for failure to comply with a specific ride requirement communicated at  the pre-ride briefing. 
Voting:  NSWERA – yes;  QERA – no; SAERA – no; TEERA – no; VERA – no; WAERA – no. 

The motion was lost on the first vote. 

12.2.5 Moved NSWERA
The following motions put forward by NSWERA are all relevant to AERA Rulebook Section 5, Equine Anti-doping and Controlled Medication Rules.

That a new Rule 13.2 be added: 

13.2 Disqualification from events and forfeiture of prizes under Rule 10 shall not be entitled to an appeal unless the adverse analytical finding is disproven. 

That the current 

Rule 13.3 Appellant Body 
A decision listed in Rule 13.2 may be appealed to the relevant DA which shall appoint an Appeals Committee of a minimum of 2 persons pursuant to the relevant DA Constitution to hear the appeal.

Be amended to read 

Rule 13.3 Appellant Body 
A decision listed in Rule 13.2 may be appealed to the relevant DA which shall appoint an Appeals Committee of a minimum of 2 persons pursuant to the relevant DA Constitution to hear the appeal.

Current rules13.2 and 13.3 be renumbered to 13.3 and 13.4 respectively.  The motions refer to the current rules.

That a new Rule 29.2. be added:

29.2.1 Disqualification from events and forfeiture of prizes under Rule 26 shall not be entitled to an appeal unless the adverse analytical finding is disproven. 

29.2.2 Disqualification from events and forfeiture of prizes under Rule 25.3.3 shall not be entitled to an appeal once an Administrative Procedure is applied. 

That the current Rule 29.3 Appellant Body 
A decision by a DA Hearing Panel may be appealed to the relevant DA which shall appoint an Appeals Committee of a minimum of 2 persons pursuant to the relevant DA Constitution to hear the appeal.

Be amended to read 

Rule 29.3 Appellant Body 
A decision listed in Rule 29.2 may be appealed to the relevant DA which shall appoint an Appeals Committee of a minimum of 2 persons pursuant to the relevant DA Constitution to hear the appeal.

Current Rules 29.2 and 29.3 be renumbered to 29.3 and 29.4 respectively. The motions refer to the current rules.

Motion: 2017/11/13.  Moved: NSWERA / WAERA
That a new rule 13.2 be added:

13.2  Disqualification from events and forfeiture of prizes under rule 10 should not be entitled to appeal unless the adverse analytical finding is disproven.
That the current Rule 13.3 Appellant Body be amended to read:

A decision listed in Rule 13.2 may be appealed to the relevant DA which shall appoint an Appeals Committee of a minimum of 2 persons pursuant to the relevant DA Constitution to hear the appeal.

That the current rules 13.2 and 13.3 be renumbered to 13.3 and 13.4 respectively.  

Voting:  NSWERA – yes;  QERA – yes; SAERA – yes; TEERA – yes; VERA – yes; WAERA – yes. 

Passed for second vote at the next meeting
Motion: 2017/11/14.  Moved: NSWERA / WAERA
That a new rule 29.2 be added:

29.2.1  Disqualification from events and forfeiture of prizes under rule 26 should not be entitled to appeal unless the adverse analytical finding is disproven.

29.2.2  Disqualification from events and forfeiture of prizes under Rule 25.3.3 shall not be entitled to an appeal once an Administrative Procedure is applied.

That the current Rule 29.3 Appellant Body be amended to read:

A decision listed in Rule 29.2 may be appealed to the relevant DA which shall appoint an Appeals Committee of a minimum of 2 persons pursuant to the relevant DA Constitution to hear the appeal.

That the current rules 29.2 and 29.3 be renumbered to 29.3 and 29.4 respectively.  

Voting:  NSWERA – yes;  QERA – yes; SAERA – yes; TEERA – yes; VERA – yes; WAERA – yes. 

Passed for second vote at the next meeting

Two changes to the rule book are required to amend errors:

· Rule 26.1 refers to rule 28 and should be 27
· Rule 29.2 to remove FEI

13. General Business
13.1. Social Rides (Steve Swan)
Discussion re what constitutes a social ride –social rides had evolved into introductory rides calendar.  For QERA clubs the concept of social rides had evolved as a means of bringing people into endurance.  One club had used this in particular and would have working bees with a social ride at some point during the day.

Consensus that DA members who have purchased PA insurance are covered; volunteers are covered for volunteer work but not to ride a horse.

 Clubs to be advised that insurance cover for “social rides” is no longer available.

13.2 Course Etiquette
Rule 33.11 refers to the AERA “Policy for Course Etiquette”.  The Guide on the AERA website titled Starting Endurance includes a chapter on General Etiquette.  It was suggested that his could form the basis of a stand-alone policy
Tamara to look at and send to delegates; also to check if any DA’s have a local document.
14. Meeting Closed

12 December teleconference
17/18 March 2018 – AGM and General Meeting 

  28/29 July 2018 – for discussion


  10/11 November 2018 – for discussion
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